UNIVERSITY CITY COUNCIL

JOINT COUNCIL & SCHOOL BOARD

STUDY SESSION

Heman Park Community Center
975 Pennsylvania
April 30, 2018  
MEETING CALLED TO ORDER

The Joint Study Session was held at the Heman Park Community Center located at 975 Pennsylvania, University City, MO, on Monday, April 30, 2018.  Mayor Terry Crow called the Joint Study Session to order at 6:30 p.m.  In addition to the Mayor, the following members of Council and the Board were present: 

                      
City Council




Councilmember Paulette Carr 



Councilmember Steven McMahon



Councilmember Tim Cusick



Councilmember Stacy Clay                                   





Councilmember Bwayne Smotherson



School Board



Superintendent Dr. Sharonica Hardin Bartley 



Director Lisa Benner



Director George Lenard



Vice President Kristine Hendrix



Director LaVerne Ford-Williams



Director Tracy Gritsenko



Secretary Chelsa Addison



President JoAnna Soudah; (Excused)

Also in attendance was City Manager, Gregory Rose; City Attorney, John F. Mulligan Jr.; Director of Community Development, Rosalind Williams; Mark 
Grimm of Gilmore & Bell; Andy Struckhoff of PGAV Planners, and Michael Koch, Diana Schaefer, Jonathan Browne (via conference call), of NOVUS Development Company.  
Mayor Crow stated this is the first time he can remember that City Council and the School Board have held a Joint Study Session, and he is very pleased to see all of the City's elected officials working together on one accord for the benefit of this community.  


Mayor Crow offered his sympathy to JoAnna Soudah; President of the School Board, who was unable to be in attendance due to the death of her mother-in-law.  


He stated the first phase of this session will involve Council and the Board 
listening, learning, and asking questions of the City Manager, developer, and consultants.  The second phase will involve public comments.  Anyone interested in addressing this body should fill out a Speaker Form and provide it to the City Clerk.  Comments are limited to 5 minutes.   


Mayor Crow stated a few weeks ago, he had a conversation with Joy Lieberman; a long-serving School Board Member for this District, whose comments really set the stage for tonight's session.   Ms. Lieberman stated in 1962 when her husband first ran for City Council a primary element of his platform was the need to develop the western entrance to U City.  
So this intersection has been a topic of conversation for almost sixty years.  The City was presented with a development opportunity in 2007, which stalled due to the recession.  When Joe Adams was Mayor of U City, he and Byron Price, along with Olivette's City Council, attempted a Joint U-City/Olivette Corridor Expansion, which never came to fruition.  Council was approached with this current proposal in February 2017.  And a special thanks, goes out to Councilmembers Smotherson and Carr for bringing this opportunity to Council's attention and their diligence in moving it forward.  



None of this land is owned by the City, which means that the developer will have to assemble enough parcels to make this project feasible.  However, at no point in time, has City Council authorized the use of eminent domain to obtain any of the parcels that may be necessary to accomplish the developer's task.  Mayor Crow stated during the developer's initial presentation Councilmembers from the 3rd Ward expressed a desire to utilize this opportunity to design a project that would stabilize and enhance all of the City's neighborhoods, specifically with respect to the 3rd Ward.  So, his hope is that tonight's session will prompt an exchange of ideas and discussions that incorporates the vision of those Councilmembers and leads to the realization of this redevelopment project.
Vice President Hendrix extended condolences to Board President Joanne Soudah and thanked City Council for their willingness to partner with the Board during this fact-finding session.  As the Mayor stated, the purpose of this meeting is to gain a better understanding of the impact this proposed development might have on the City, as well as the School District. Therefore, the Board of Education would like everyone to know that although the District has been approached by a party interested in purchasing the McNair Administration Building, it is not currently for sale, nor is it under contract to be sold.  Should the Board decide that it is in the best interest of the District to pursue the sale of McNair, they will follow District policy and State law regarding the sale of real estate.  Vice President Hendrix thanked everyone for coming and asked them to keep in mind that the Board's only goal is to make the best decisions for the present and future of their students.  

Hearing no requests to amend the agenda, the Mayor proceeded as follows:
AGENDA


Requested by the City Manager

City Manager, Gregory Rose stated it is certainly a pleasure and honor to be here with everyone tonight.  So to start off, he would like to briefly touch on four issues.

1. Olive Boulevard Commercial Corridor & Residential Conservation Redevelopment Area Project.
· Olive/I-170 Commercial Development
Eminent Domain 

Mr. Rose read the following document; found on the City's website, into the record:  "The City will not use eminent domain under the TIF Law to condemn owner/occupied residential property.  The City may use eminent domain for other properties; commercial, but only when necessary after significant efforts to acquire the property through negotiations have failed."  
The majority of commercial and RPA-1 properties are already under contract, as is residential.  Nevertheless, the developer has acknowledged the need, as well as his intent, to be sensitive to property owners.  This statement also represents the consensus conveyed by the Mayor and Council. 
· Third Ward Residential Neighborhoods
Relocation Assistance
In the area of residential housing, the City will be looking to create programs such as low-interest loans or forgivable loans, wherever appropriate.  TIF funds will also be used to improve streets and lighting conditions.  While these are the three areas currently under consideration, there may be a potential for more in the future.  The overwhelming goal is to improve the quality of life for residents in the 3rd Ward.  And by doing so, improve the quality of life for everyone in U City.  
· Property Acquisition/Negotiations

Owner-Occupied Housing

The City has not, and will not be involved in the acquisitions or negotiations of owner-occupied housing; a willing seller and buyer.  And as previously mentioned, the Mayor and Council have indicated their unwillingness to utilize eminent domain.  
Commercial Property

The City has not been involved in the negotiations of any commercial acquisitions.  If and when a question arises about whether eminent domain should be used to acquire a piece of commercial property the Mayor and Council must be convinced that negotiations have failed and that their approval constitutes a responsible use of eminent domain.  


In situations where a property owner's decision to sell impacts an existing business, the Mayor and Council has directed the City Manager to begin looking at ways to provide assistance for any displaced business owners with a desire to remain in U City.  

The City's ultimate goal is to either provide direct assistance or process a Notice of Requirement to ensure that any resident or business owner who makes a request to remain in U City will be able to do so.  

· Olive Commercial Corridor
Improvements
All of the following improvements are being made with the goal of attracting more businesses and job opportunities along the Olive Commercial Corridor; to make the area aesthetically pleasing; improve the flow of traffic, and improve lighting conditions.  
· Tax Increment Financing
Benefits of the TIF 
Why does the City have an interest in this project?  The initial rationale behind this project was to benefit the housing stock located in the 3rd Ward.  The project was later expanded in an attempt to improve economic development along the commercial corridor of Olive Blvd.  
Mr. Rose invited Michal Koch to the podium to provide a broad overview of the project being proposed.  

Mr. Koch stated that Jonathan Browne. President of NOVUS Development would start this presentation with his opening comments.

Mr. Brown, President of NOVUS Development, stated regrettably he is out of town but appreciates the opportunity to join this important meeting via conference call.  This project which began as an accommodation for a premier retail anchor has now become so much more.  Through close work with City officials, the School District, and property owners, NOVUS has developed a plan that not only services the customers at this development but will directly fund programs to improve the entire 3rd Ward.  He stated he is excited about this project that will aesthetically and economically improve this area and would like to thank so many of the property owners who have been so enjoyable to work with.  Mr. Brown stated he recognizes that the sale of a resident's property represents a change, therefore, he is personally grateful that so many have embraced the opportunity to share in the profit of this project and enable the transformative and positive impact on your community to happen.  If the TIF Commission and City Council approve this project NOVUS stands ready to make it a reality.  Thank you again, for the opportunity and please enjoy the meeting.

Mr. Koch, the Director of Leasing at NOVUS Development, and U City resident since 2012 stated that he and his family have really grown to love this community.  Also here tonight is the company's CFO, Nancy Hoeing; a U City High graduate, and their true Development Associate, Diana Schaefer.  
Overview of NOVUS Development

NOVUS has been interested in doing business in U City for a long time and was really excited when the City issued RFP(s) to redevelop this intersection.  Rosalind Williams, along with Councilmembers Carr and Smotherson, approached Mr. Browne about some of the residential housing needs in the 3rd Ward, and by putting their heads together figured out that these needs could be accomplished by using a larger commercial redevelopment as a catalyst to fund a type of residential program that would meet those needs.



NOVUS has been in the St. Louis area for over thirty years and has completed several projects with similar components; great semi-urban locations that over time, were not being utilized at their highest and best use.

· Big-Bend Crossing - Sam's Club with additional retail located at I-44 and Big Bend in Crestwood, developed in early 2000(s).  
· The Market at McKnight - A 135,000 square foot neighborhood retail center anchored by Lucky's Market and SteinMart, developed in 2008.  This was a public/private partnership in which tax increment financing was used.  It is now 100 percent leased and provides substantial sales tax revenue to the City of Rock Hill.

· Shoppes at Old Webster - A 70,000 square foot mixed-use commercial office and retail development, developed in 2001.  This was a public/private partnership in which tax increment financing was used, and they have just been notified last month that this TIF was paid off five years ahead of schedule.  

· The Terraces of Kirkwood - An award-winning multi-family residential development located in downtown Kirkwood.  It continues to remain 100 percent occupied.

· The Fountain's Senior Living - Located in Ellisville, the Fountain's is a 160 unit luxury senior living facility which has also achieved full occupancy levels.   

Overview of Olive/I-170 Commercial Development
NOVUS received notification last week that the proposed name for this development; "University Place," has already been utilized, so they are open to new suggestions.  Other suggestions were, "The Place at University City" and "U City Place".  
Area 1 - Commercial
· 
Located to the north of 1-70.
· 
Comprised of 50 acres; 16 acres on the south side of Olive and 34 acres on the north side.  (Given that real estate is a fluid industry that is always changing, there may be some changes to the Site Plans.)
· 
Anchor tenant's parcel consists of 158,000 square feet on approximately 15 acres.

· 
Estimated start of construction 2019.
Area 1(b)

· 
Located to the east of 1-70.
· 
Comprised of 96,000 square feet for a junior anchor retail space.
· 
(3) retail/restaurant out-parcels, approximately 5500 square feet each.
· 
10 to 12,000 square foot building; possible relocation option for Bob's Seafood or another user.

Area 2(a) - Ward 3
· 
Located to the south of 1-70.
· 
Boutique/village style concept of shops, restaurants, and offices

· 
Fitness center

· 
30,000 square foot office building; 10,000 square feet of that building will serve as the U City School District's Headquarters.

· 
Estimated start of construction 2020 or 2021.

Area 2(b)

· 
Embraces 1-170.
· 
98 room hotel.

· 
90 unit luxury senior living facility.
Area 3 - Olive Boulevard Corridor
· 
176 unit luxury multi-family apartment building

· 
Estimated start of construction between 2020 and 2022.

Project Updates
· 
19 properties placed under contract within the past month.

· 
65 of the 99 commercial parcels within RPA-1 are either under contract or have already been purchased.

· 
58 of the 72 residential parcels within RPA-1 are under contract.

· 
Negotiations are currently in progress for all un-purchased properties.

Mr. Rose stated the main purpose of this meeting is to share publically the impact this TIF will have on the school district.  That information will be presented by Andy Struckhoff of PGAV Planners. 

Mr. Struckhoff stated as previously outlined, the TIF area will be separated by three distinct redevelopment projects.  And over the past few days he has exchanged emails with Dr. Hardin Bartley about the fiscal impacts that a TIF would have on the School District; specifically with respect to Project Area 1.  

· 
Property taxes would be captured by the TIF and economic activity or sales taxes.  
· 
The predominant issue associated with the School District is property tax revenues; their primary source of funding.  
· 
The School District also receives a commercial surcharge and personal property tax revenues which are not subject to capture by the TIF.  
· 
It is estimated that there will be additional revenues for both of those categories.
Mr. Struckhoff stated he had emailed a copy of the Cost-Benefit Analysis to the District's CFO, Scott Hafertepe, which he understands has been provided to members of the Board.   The Cost-Benefit Analysis is a document required by statute to show the fiscal impact to every taxing jurisdiction if the project is either built or not built.  Based on the assumption that without the TIF this project will not be built, the no-build scenario reflects existing conditions.
The Build Scenario 

· 
Reflects economic reforms as described by the developer.

· 
Revenues to the School District for the statutory life of the TIF; 23-years.

· 
Reflects property tax revenues from the base assessed value in RPA-1, which remain flat.

· 
Commercial surcharge revenues increase from $700.00 a year to roughly $2,400 a year.

· 
Personal property taxes for the School District are estimated on an annual basis at roughly $139,000.

· 
Personal property taxes paid on commercial equipment will increase.

The No-build Scenario 

· 
Reflects growth in property tax revenues from the base assessed value in RPA-1.

· 
Personal property taxes for the School District are estimated on an annual basis to remain flat at roughly $131,000.

Page 2 of the analysis reflects real property tax revenues, commercial surcharge revenues, and personal property tax revenues for the School District under the build/no-build scenarios.

· The net benefit to the School District starts at $100,000 in the first few years and declines over time, which is a function of the assumed growth and property taxes.
Mr. Struckhoff advised everyone that copies of this analysis could be made available at tonight's meeting and everyone requested a copy.  

Mayor Crow informed everyone that the Cost-Benefit Analysis would be made available on the City's website by tomorrow.  

Mr. Rose stated Mark Grimm, of Gilmore & Bell; consulting attorneys for this project has been asked to provide a brief explanation of what a TIF is and an overview of the next steps in this process.

Mr. Grimm stated his firm represents cities, counties, and school districts on bond issues and economic development matters.
Tax Increment Financing

· TIF(s) are designed to encourage redevelopment.

· TIF(s) capture a portion of new tax revenues generated as a result of the development.
· TIF(s) do not affect any tax revenues currently being received by a taxing district.

· This TIF will capture 100 percent of the incremental real property tax revenues; referred to as payments in lieu of taxes for RPA-1.  As redevelopment occurs the value of the property increases; that increase in the assessed valuation creates an increase in property tax revenues.
· This TIF will capture 50 percent of new sales and utility tax revenues; referred to as economic activity taxes for RPA-1. 
· Incremental tax revenues can be used to reimburse a developer for a portion of his project costs and to pay for neighborhood improvements projects.  

· A fund consisting of approximately 10 million dollars will be created for Project Area 2, to pay for improvements in Ward 3.

· 5 million dollars will be set aside for improvements in RPA-3.   

· This TIF will not capture any real property tax revenues in RPA-2.  To the extent that a property owner makes improvements and the assessed value is increased, all of the incremental tax revenue flows through to benefit the School and other taxing Districts.  

· This TIF will capture 50 percent of the incremental real property taxes in RPA-3. 

· TIF(s) do not capture the commercial surcharge.

The TIF Process

· To date, the TIF Commission has conducted two meetings.
· The next Commission meeting will be held at 6:30 p.m., on May 15th, at the Heman Park Community Center.

· A Public Hearing will be held at 7 p.m., on May 23rd, at the Mandarin House.

· All 5300 parcels located within the redevelopment area will receive a certified notice of the Public Hearing to be held on May 23rd.

· After the Public Hearing, the Commission will vote on whether to recommend or not recommend approval of the redevelopment to City Council.  

· City Council may elect to consider an Ordinance to establish the Redevelopment Plan and enter into a Redevelopment Agreement with NOVUS. 

· A Redevelopment Agreement outlines the developer's obligations; their right to reimbursement for a portion of its project costs; the absence of a right to condemnation of owner-occupied housing, and protections for property owners within the redevelopment area.

· The Draft Redevelopment Plan and Cost-Benefit Analysis for each of the three project areas will be located on the City's website.  (As posted, the Draft Redevelopment Plan does not confer any rights on behalf of the developer.) 
Mr. Grimm stated a question frequently asked is whether the City will assume any financial risks with this project?  The answer is no.  At no time does the City or any other taxing district become financially at-risk as a result of this project.  TIF(s) are like an IOU that says if you build this project, and if TIF revenues are generated, you, the developer, will have the right to be reimbursed for a portion of your project costs; but only from the incremental revenues that are generated.   

Mr. Rose informed Mayor Crow that this would conclude the City's presentation.
Mayor Crow thanked Mr. Rose for his thorough presentation of the issues and opened the floor up for questions or comments from members of Council or the School Board.  

Councilmember Clay asked what communication strategies had been employed by NOVUS to address U City residents?  Mr. Koch stated from the beginning, the strategy has been pretty straightforward.  NOVUS positioned this as an opportunity to sell your home at a price that under normal circumstances would not be achieved.  So, at their first meeting with north side homeowners; in June 2017, and subsequent meetings with south side homeowners, handouts outlining their intentions, as well as their offer, had been distributed.  Councilmember Clay questioned whether the strategy consisted of correspondence or personal visits to homeowners?  
Ms. Schaefer further stated that NOVUS had conducted multiple community meetings where handouts were provided and questions were answered.  At least two mailings were sent out, and she has personally made contact with residents on numerous occasions.  If a homeowner was unavailable a contract and offer were left at the home, along with a message regarding who to contact.
Director Lenard stated his assumption was that the utilization of a TIF would create a pot of gold at the end of the rainbow due to an increase in property values.  However, based on the Cost-Benefit Analysis, when the TIF ends in 2041, what he is seeing is 475, 507, 455, 370, or roughly a $20,000 increase, and no pot of gold.  Mr. Struckhoff stated the tables address the statutory period of the TIF and not the period of time thereafter.  So you would be correct that at the end of the TIF(s) life the School District will see a significant boost in real property tax revenue as the assessed values change.  Currently, the assessed value of RPA-1 is roughly 6.7 million dollars and after year twenty-three the assessed value will be roughly 21.5 million dollars.  Director Lenard questioned whether he would need to look at years 2042 and 2043, to have comfort with the answer provided?  Mr. Struckhoff stated that he would.


Director Lenard stated it's somewhat mind-boggling that anyone could go from 2018 to 2041 and have such precise numbers when there are all kinds of variables that might occur over time.  Consequently, he would be much more comfortable seeing something in writing that details what the assumptions are, as well as a range of numbers based on anticipated variables because the precision of this document is troubling.  
Mr. Struckhoff stated the numbers contained in the analysis are basically information for the redevelopment of Project Area 1, which is available on the City's website and currently being refined.  So ultimately, there may be some revisions, although they may not be relevant to the material before you tonight.  Despite the numerical specificity, these are estimates of what may occur and should not be viewed as a guarantee.  

Mr. Koch stated as Mark mentioned, the property tax assessed values are frozen and based on their research, this is a declining area.  What NOVUS has done on past TIF projects is offer a Make-Whole Provision during the bond amortization period; an amount which is paid every other year at 3 percent or 1.5 percent annually, to keep in-line with inflation.  On the front end, conceptually what you are seeing is a cash infusion from the purchase of the McNair Building.  However, once the TIF is fully amortized; depending on whose numbers are used, there could be an annual amount ranging from 2 to 4 million dollars going directly to the School District, which generates approximately 60 percent of total property tax revenues.  Mr. Koch stated although the details have not been completely worked out, another benefit NOVUS will be offering the School District during the TIF(s) amortization is a period of free base rent for the 30,000 square foot office depicted in Area 2(a).  

Director Benner stated in the no-build scenario her assumption is that the estimation of real estate taxes will increase by approximately 1.5 percent per year or 3 percent every two years.  Mr. Struckhoff stated that was correct.  Director Benner questioned whether the real estate taxes under the build/hold-harmless scenario, would be similar to the no-build scenario?  (No answer was provided.)
Director Lenard stated in his opinion, there are two things that need to be revised in this analysis in order to be meaningful, (1) to go beyond 2029; and (2), inclusion of the 1.5 percent annual increase or 3 percent increase every two years.
Director Benner asked whether there were any pieces of property that could make or break this deal, and if so, did NOVUS have any alternatives?  

Mr. Koch stated NOVUS has made it clear from the very beginning that the Public Storage site could be a deal breaker since their representative has acknowledged that they have no directive for selling the property, and would have to be condemned.  With respect to residential areas, the inability to secure properties will probably hinder the amount of revenue available for RPA-2 and 3.  So at some point, NOVUS may have to sit down with the City and reevaluate whether or not this will still be a viable project.  

He stated although there is a confidentiality provision that prohibits him from discussing the purchase price for the McNair Building, NOVUS has made an offer that is conditioned upon approval by the TIF Commission and City Council.  The location of the anchor tenant in the proposed Site Plan encompasses Torah Prep.  And in order to purchase that site, a suitable alternative location must be established.  The McNair Building is centrally located to all of Torah's activities and for them, this site represents a very important strategic location.  
Director Benner questioned whether there have been any discussions about a time limit or graduated TIF for RPA-1?  Mr. Rose stated it has only been one week since the Mayor and Council made the decision to designate NOVUS as the developer.  
So although no discussions have been conducted, it is something that will be discussed during the Redevelopment Agreement process.  Director Benner asked whether these issues would be brought before the TIF Commission?  

Mr. Grimm stated the City has engaged John Ferry from the St. Louis Development Corporation, to determine the appropriate amount of assistance from the use of a TIF, as well as Stifel Nicolaus, who has been charged with a review of the financing plan to determine whether the projected revenues are enough to make this entire project viable.  Because Council has clearly stated that there will be no Project Areas 2 and 3, if Area 1 is not financially viable, and vice-versa.   So the questions raised by Director Benner are questions that Stifel has been asked to make a determination about.  
Director Ford-Williams questioned whether the completion of this project hinged solely on the purchase of the McNair Building?  Mr. Koch stated while he would not say the project is hinged solely on McNair, it is a very, very important piece.  So if they are unable to work out a solution for Torah Prep, it will present numerous challenges associated with the inability to accommodate the anchor tenant on the north side of Olive.  Director Ford-Williams asked whether McNair was their only option?  Mr. Koch stated NOVUS has been in discussions with Torah and the School Board for approximately one year, and at this time their belief is that this is the only feasible option.  Director Ford-Williams asked Mr. Koch if his statement was that NOVUS had been in discussions with the School Board for approximately one year?  Mr. Koch stated his belief is that their first meeting with the Superintendent occurred around June 2017.  
Director Benner stated she was a little confused about how to analyze whether the 50 percent capture of the incremental real property taxes in RPA-3 would create a positive impact for the School District?  Mr. Rose stated while land acquisition is an option, it is not the focus for the use of those funds.  The focus is how to improve and expand the commercial corridor.

Mr. Struckhoff further stated that the intention in RPA-3 was to capture revenue from development activities pursuant to grant or loan programs for the Olive Corridor, and other public-driven projects along that corridor.  However, information related to the impact of the 50 percent surplus declaration for all of the affected taxing jurisdictions can be supplied and is available on the City's website.   
Mr. Rose asked Mr. Struckhoff how he would describe his approach as it relates to the review and calculations presented this evening?  Mr. Struckhoff stated he tries to be as conservative as reasonably possible in all of his projections.  When estimating property values in RPA-1 for example, they look at comparable properties in St. Louis County.  So they have a pretty good understanding of those values and a good foundational basis for those estimates.  Estimates with respect to growth are based on their experience and observance of how commercial properties behave over time in St. Louis County.  

Director Lenard questioned whether there was any type of legal vehicle available to ensure that all of these monies would go for their intended purpose?  Mr. Grimm stated the Redevelopment Agreement will establish the parameters under which NOVUS has the right to reimbursement.  
One of the questions asked earlier was, will the Redevelopment Agreement say NOVUS gets 100 percent of TIF revenues from the redevelopment of Area-1 and if there is anything leftover, that money will be available for the redevelopment of Project Areas 2 and 3?  And his answer was no that is not how this is going to work.  A portion of the money for the redevelopment of Project Area 1 will be set aside for the reimbursement of the redevelopment project costs incurred by NOVUS, and a portion of the revenue from RPA-1 will be set aside for Project Areas 2 and 3.  And while today, he does not know what that percentage will be, this is generally how it works.  All monies will go into the City's TIF Special Allocation Fund, but only a portion will be pledged to the redevelopment project costs incurred by NOVUS.  
Councilmember Carr questioned whether the anchor retailer could be relocated, and if so, whether the project would still be feasible from the developer's perspective?  Mr. Koch stated that's a tough question since a relocation of the anchor would significantly reduce their level of interest, as well as the revenues available for RPA-2 and 3.  When you look at all the costs and work required, at some point, the return simply is not there.  So any relocation would probably be something that the anchor tenant would have to accomplish on their own.  Councilmember Carr asked whether parcels located in the northern section would also have to be acquired in order to accommodate this anchor?  Mr. Koch stated at this point in time, the answer is yes.   
Mayor Crow encouraged everyone to remain engaged in this process and opened the meeting up for public comments.
2. Public Comments

Tom Sullivan, 751 Syracuse, University City, MO

Mr. Sullivan expressed the following questions and concerns:

· Could the City provide a timeline of when this project was initiated; how it was initiated, and who gave this developer the green light to start purchasing properties?
· Since the big box retailer has not been disclosed, will open government and sunshine laws be thrown out the window to entice specific retailers?
· Has the City thoroughly explored utilizing an incremental development such as the Loop versus a larger/transformational development?
· That consideration be given to the fact that these are the same promises made in 1962; none of which ever came to fruition. 

· That consideration be given to all of the failed projects like Clayton, Maplewood, the Loop Trolley and the downtown Dome, where the common denominator was big promises made by starry-eyed officials when big figures start to get thrown around.  
Charlotte Tatum, 3rd Ward resident, University City, MO

Ms. Tatum expressed the following questions and concerns:

· Is it possible to review the old design drawings associated with Torah Prep's original proposal to purchase the McNair Building and Brittany Woods? 

· That Torah Prep's purchase of the McNair Building may not be in the best interest of U City's children.  
· That this project will proceed at the expense of 3rd Ward residents.
· That this project will not improve her quality of life.

Patricia Washington, 7040 Plymouth, University City, MO

Ms. Washington expressed the following questions and concerns:
· 
That in spite of the Board's opening declaration, the Superintendent has been involved in discussions and negotiations associated with the purchase of the McNair Building since June 2017; which is insulting and gives the appearance of being disingenuous. 
· 
That a response to her Sunshine Request stated it would cost $125.00 to obtain information about who had scheduled this meeting and the date it would be held.  Of course, that raised the question of how many pages or conversations had transpired to result in this exorbitant amount?
· 
That the lack of minority representatives on tonight's team raises the question of whether there will be any minority participation on this project.  
· 
That while the use of TIF(s) to spur development can be wonderful, the manner in which this process has been handled causes her to have concerns about trust and transparency going forward.
· 
Luxury condos; luxury apartments, and luxury shops, do not seem to take the middle-class, young families, or the people who might be displaced into consideration.   
· 
Has or will consideration be given to the use of eminent domain to acquire Torah Prep?

· 
What does creativity with the use of a TIF mean?  
· 
What does money set aside to further develop the east end of Olive mean; where will that money really go, and will it also include a fund for relocation to another portion of U City?  
Chris Blumenhorst, 6615 Waterman Avenue, University City, MO

Mr. Blumenhorst expressed excitement about this project, which has the potential to provide the City with wonderful opportunities.  So, in spite of the fears associated with large developments, he is trusting in his elected officials to make the rights decisions, as well as his knowledge of the positive impact they have had on Maplewood, Richmond Heights, and Brentwood.  Mr. Blumenhorst stated he has worked with young people for a long time and the possibility of kids being able to stay in their own neighborhood to work; rather than traveling to West County or Chesterfield is fantastic.  
Yvette Liebesman, 7570 Cornell, University City, MO

Ms. Liebesman thanked everyone for coming out and expressed her support of this project located along the City's freeway interchange.  She noted that this very highway destroyed what was once a vibrant community, and as a result, believes options that produce value in areas like this one are limited.  With that thought in her mind, the one common denominator she found in the aforementioned failed projects is that none of them were attached to a highway interchange.  Ms. Liebesman stated she believes this development will bring people and revenue in from sources outside of U City.  So she appreciates the opportunity to provide input and all of the hard work that will be needed to turn this into a good and fruitful project.  
Ellen Bern, 7001 Washington, University City, MO

Ms. Bern expressed the following concerns:

· 
That in spite of her excitement about the opportunity to participate by providing comments, suggestions, and feedback, 66 percent of the properties are already under construction.  
· 
The lack of communication.  No handouts were distributed outlining how much money the City currently receives from existing businesses and none of this information appears to be reaching the majority of U City residents.
· 
That this project not simply be rammed down everybody's throat.
· 
That an analysis with projections be provided to explain the thought process behind proposals like building a hotel, tearing down existing businesses and replacing them with generic retail or the construction of an office building. 

· 
That there was no mention or bikeable and walkable community trails.
· 
The failure to put U City kids first; think in the future; stop putting undue pressure on the School District, and find another location for Torah Prep.  McNair is not, and should not be the kingpin in this project.  

Clair Ellen Antoine, 6424 Cates Avenue, University City, MO

Ms. Antoine posed the following questions:

· 
What is the cost of a one or two bedroom senior unit and are there any associated fees?
· 
Has there been any discussion about a Community Benefits Agreement that requires the developer to include living wages and guarantee that U City youth will have the first shot at employment?
· 
Is St. Andrew Kim included in the demolition phase of this project?
· 
Why is twice the amount of funding needed for the Sam's development in Richmond Heights being requested for U City's proposed big-box retailer?
· 
Can this development still take place without the utilization of a TIF, and are there any alternatives?  

Mayor Crow stated based on the number of questions posed this evening Mr. Rose and the developer will work together to provide everyone with answers as quickly as possible.

Vice President Hendrix stated based on several of the comments made tonight she would like to highlight a couple of key issues:  

· 
Communication.  City Council and the City Manager are encouraged to make sure the Board and residents are kept apprised of all major developments in this process.  

· 
What kind of City do we want?  One that is affordable to families?  One that brings people in who will send their children to our schools?  One that promotes family-friendly communities?  
· 
Do the 152 respondents to the developer's notice represent a cross-section of the City or were they primarily 3rd Ward residents?  
Superintendent Sharonica Hardin Bartley thanked Mr. Rose and his entire team for supporting this effort, and everyone on the Board and in the audience for coming out.   As a parent, as well as a resident of the 3rd Ward, she truly understands that this is a very important decision.  So she would encourage every in attendance to tell others about the need to be engaged because it will be a critical component of this project.  Superintendent Bartley stated while there are things she is not at liberty to discuss, she is here to serve the residents of this community and is more than happy to discuss any school-related matters.

Mr. Rose reassured everyone that this discussion and dialogue would not end here.  
· 
ROARS - Everyone should expect to receive a special edition focused primarily on the TIF.

· 
Weekly Press Releases will provide information on the development of new programs and outcomes.
· 
Facebook - Visit the City's page created specifically to provide up to date and accurate information on this project.

· 
U City's Website - The City has engaged EMS, a marketing company to assist staff in developing a strategy that ensures information gets out to the public.

Councilmember Smotherson stated although the exact location has not been determined, the next Town Hall Meeting will be held on May 16.  
3. Adjournment

Mayor Crow thanked everyone for coming out and closed the Joint Study Session at 8:16 p.m.
LaRette Reese
City Clerk
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